THE SHELLEY CENTRE FOR THERAPEUTIC RIDING LTD
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Held at the Shelley Centre, Tuesday 6th July 2021 at 7.30pm
The Chairman opened the meeting by welcoming everyone, including Deputy Mayor Gordon McLeod,  on behalf of the Management Committee and explaining the Health and Safety notices. The Chairman explained that all votes are valuable and explained the new list of voting members.
1.  Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Mike and Jane Crowe, Andrew and Tessa Scott, John Cadman, Ruth Snowling, Patricia Stevenson, Debs Bennett, Ruth Snowling
2.  Approval of Minutes 2020 AGM

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of Tuesday 28th July 2020 were approved and signed as a true and correct record.

3.  Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

4.  Treasurer’s Report and Adoption of Accounts

The Chairman presented the accounts on behalf of the Treasurer for the period 1 April 2020 to 31 March 2021.   The Treasurer advised that the accounts included reference to the current Covid 19 pandemic.  No questions were raised.  Wendy Toogood proposed that the accounts be duly adopted, seconded by Val Cadman.  All in favour.  The Chairman thanked Sarah Rixon for all her work on the Charity’s accounts and Chris Southgate was thanked for her work as Fundraising Treasurer.

5.  Payment of Peppercorn Rent

As our landlords were unable to attend this evening Jan will post their peppercorn rent to them.
6.  Chairman’s Report

This time last year, the end was in sight and we ‘thought it was all over’ but unlike the 1966 World Cup, we still can’t say ‘It is now!’
I’m not sure I can even describe the year accurately - lots of highs, many lows, celebrations, disappointments, surprises and sadness - to name a few emotions and situations we’ve been through.
At the last AGM, I’d just been told confidentially that HRH Princess Anne wanted to start up her diary and as our visit had been cancelled due to Covid in April, if it could be organised quickly we were going to be one of her first appointments in September.
Sue, The Lord Lieutenant’s Secretary, having been very impressed the first time round with our organisational skills, had put in a good word and knew we could do it. All the paperwork had mostly been completed - we had another visit from the Police, The Royal Flight (working out where the helicopter could land) and HRH’s Personal Protection Officers but very sadly due to the Government’s Covid protocols, we could only have 30 people there and that included Her Royal Highness! She very kindly and thoughtfully wasn’t going to bring a Lady in Waiting and the Protection Officers and photographer don’t count in the numbers but that still meant only 29 people. We think it was the one of the hardest & saddest decisions we had to make but felt the fairest way had to be those volunteers who had done 25, 30 and 35 years and were due their special long service awards and our riders who had been with us the longest too. Along with the Lord Lieutenant, Jane, Val and Andrew Scott and of course Lyn, a few other riders who could manage a demonstration without side walkers, and a couple of our very supportive parents made up the numbers. We had to leave out all the local dignitaries, our MP, RDA Officials, our very loyal Supporters, the rest of our wonderful volunteers and all the other riders. Such a shame. Our other problem …… was that we didn’t have Plan B if it poured with rain. Only umbrellas!! The day came all too quickly - the weather was kind to us - it was a glorious sunny day! Thank goodness! 
HRH arrived quite spectacularly with the helicopter flying over the centre to land in the field near the river, with a 4x4 standing by to drive her to our Centre. The visit went extremely well - from the moment she arrived and being introduced to Val, Jane, Andrew & myself- it was very light hearted with banter, amusing stories and anecdotes being told by The Princess Royal. She was very interested in everything and everyone, asking lots of questions and happy to be guided on a full tour, meeting all the horses and being introduced to riders & volunteers. She presented all the long service awards, unveiled our plaque and took away one of our Supporters Booklets as well as the beautiful posy presented to her by Martha. She did make a comment about missing cake - as the Covid rules stopped us from having a cake for her to cut. Apparently HRH never overruns her programme unless she is thoroughly enjoying herself - this was 40 minutes over so that speaks for itself. We were so lucky - the weather was good, the horses & riders behaved and on the whole so did we - I don’t think any clangers were dropped (so no-one will be sent to the tower!) and the fact she had heard of us and used the word ‘renowned’ and ‘great reputation’ when talking about the Centre should make us very proud. We have a wonderful photo album and a signed framed photo as wonderful mementos of a truly memorable day.
We then had the very difficult task of getting the Centre ‘Covid ready’ - we put a plan in place after much research, advice and then a rehearsal which was then passed onto to all the Coaches & Organisers on successive training days. Thank you to Lyn for all the extra work getting the centre ready and for overseeing all the extra maintenance work - posters & sanitisers had to be put up, pedestrian gate made, hurdles acquired - another big thank you here to Saul & Barry and the Maintenance Team for all the work they did not only getting the Centre ready to open but also for the Royal Visit.  They are a great bunch and we couldn’t do without them.
No sooner was all this work done, a few of our riders were able to return and things were running smoothly with all the very ‘alien’ protocols in place - we went back into lockdown and we had to close. Our riders’ hopes had been raised as so many were desperate to return as they were missing this vital therapy. I felt extremely sad that many of our riders had conditions that will have regressed due to not getting enough physio and exercise.
We had already decided in the summer to cancel the Carol Service as it involved too many people to let down at the last minute and now we had to cancel our Helpers’ Christmas Supper as well as fund raising events once again. 
We were hoping to open again straight after Christmas but this didn’t happen as lockdown was extended so we continued to have our meetings by email and Zoom (not very successful as my internet is so bad, apparently I sounded as if I was underwater in a goldfish bowl). 
Sadly, Marion at this time had decided to retire after 30 years due to family responsibilities - like Margaret before her - a huge loss to the Centre of wisdom, experience, commitment & coaching skills as well as a hard working committee member.  For many years she’d been our Treasurer as well as on the fund raising team. We were hoping to make a big fuss of her here tonight with a presentation but she couldn’t make it so hopefully we can show her how much we appreciate all her dedication at our Helpers Supper. We will miss her very much along with her mystical ‘Aladdin's Cave’ - for those not in the know - if we needed something here, Marion always had it in her garage! From cutlery for 100 to fancy dress outfits, from games needed in the arena to 50 raffle prizes for our Ball!!! She was and still is a legend.
Another sad piece of news came at this time - I’d like to pay tribute to Kitty Weischoff as we heard that she had passed away in America - without her and Jane’s determination and commitment to getting the Centre built, we wouldn’t be here today. We were also extremely lucky to have Jet, her driving horse who also gave many years of service to Shelley.
We finally opened just before Easter but again, only with a few of our riders due to Covid regulations & distancing. We had a very good Instructors & Organisers Meeting - our first one since last August where 18 of us try to plan getting all our training, assessments and first aid up to date. All Instructors & Trustees have now done their safeguarding course on line and a First Aid Course is booked for July. Training days & assessments are planned for the Autumn now. 

With all our fundraising events cancelled and no riding monies coming in for the last year  - the Committee knew things were very difficult & we were going to be in a negative position financially, so we were glad we’d put some funds aside for this sort of rainy day. 

We were then very lucky to have fabulous weather (I think it was actually our summer on that day!) for our  fundraising event of a Countryside walk – one where covid restrictions didn’t apply as we were all outdoors, with staggered starts and definitely socially distanced!!! Some professional walkers set a cracking pace!! Many thanks to Chery for organizing it and of course Jan & the fund raising team for the delicious cakes. Everyone was very generous and the entry money and donations came to an amazing amount of £1220.

Our Zoom quiz previously had been a success too – many thanks to Corinne & Martin Bundy for organizing it and their technical knowhow & wizardry to make it work.
We’d also had to make the disappointing decision to cancel our Shelley Show - with so few riders returning and with such a short time to practise - it was felt it was impractical to put it on.
They do say as one door closes, a window opens. We were then incredibly lucky to receive a grant from Hadleigh Council, a donation from Lady Tebbit’s estate, and then a couple of amazing legacies  - Mr David Tron & Dr Michael Bush. We have also had all sorts of donations from our very loyal supporters who care about us and knew we were going through a tough time and gave what they could.
We were overwhelmed.  I can’t thank them all enough for thinking of us. David Tron’s estate was divided between 8 charities and looked very complicated and could drag on for a few years. It still isn’t completed but the estate has recently paid out interim payments of £100,000 to each of the charities. This is a magnificent sum - we are so very grateful and feel truly blessed as it came at time when we really needed it. This has safeguarded the future of the Centre for another couple of years but we can’t rest on our laurels and take our immensely good fortune for granted as we have quite a bit of maintenance that needs doing here at the Centre and with it still costing £70,000 a year to run - we need to get the rest of our fund raising events back on track as soon as we can.
We thought we would be safe to start and it looked like our triennial Ball booked for 2nd July was still on with ‘Freedom Day’ set at 26th June. This is one of our big fundraisers and so many of our supporters were looking forward to it. It takes a lot of organisation and work by so many, but yet one more disappointment was heading our way - at the last minute “Freedom Day’ was put back to 19th July so our Ball has had to be postponed until next year. The past 2 weeks have been spent contacting everyone and trying to sort everything out.
I’d like to pay more tributes here to three very long standing and dedicated volunteers and a very loyal and devoted supporter - it is with much sadness I need to tell you that Phil Edwards died last year, Patricia Stevenson at the beginning of this year- both having given many years of commitment to the Centre, and Reg Farthing died recently - he had been a volunteer for 20 years on a Wednesday and four of the group went to his funeral last week to pay their respects on behalf of us all. Reg and his wife Grace were avid fundraisers for the Centre. Of course as you all know Lyn’s father Jim also passed away recently - along with Avril, they supported Lyn and the Centre’s fund raising events wholeheartedly. Avril’s baking was renowned and Jim was a regular and much loved figure round here.
They all will be greatly missed and we can’t thank them enough for all they did for the Centre.
More heartfelt thank yous are in order - The Management Committee, the Fundraising Committee, our Maintenance Team and of course our Able Bodied team have all done magnificent jobs as usual but during this very difficult year - everyone seems to have pulled out all the stops. Our helpers too have shown much dedication in getting the Centre open and supporting our riders. We are so incredibly lucky to have such devoted and resolute volunteers.
Talking of a devoted volunteer - Chris Southgate has decided to step down from the Management Committee after many years, but thankfully she is still happy to be part of the Fundraising Committee and remain as their Treasurer. She is also still a Friday helper and an active member of the able bodied team exercising our horses. So I can forgive her for giving up one job and thank her very much for her support and involvement on the Committee.
I always report our census figures and because they run Sept - August  - they are always a year behind. So to August 2020, with a three month Covid closure - we gave 1,472  rides to 127 riders - down from 157 riders giving 2,768 rides to the end of August 2019. You won’t be surprised to hear, although the census figures aren’t fully collated yet for this year, we only had 38 riders and gave 187 rides up to March this year. We are now back to 50 riders but nowhere near our normal number. I’m keeping my fingers crossed for September.
I want to say a very big thank you to all those, especially to Lyn, who steered clear of bothering me or involving me in too many decisions whilst I had Covid. 
She is a wonderful Stable Manager and her hard work and coordination over the past year of the maintenance team and able bodied riders so that everyone was kept safe and distanced and that all our horses kept fit, healthy and well cared for, and that the same can be said of our Centre, needs be recorded and that it’s very much appreciated by myself and all the Committee. 
Our landlords Mike and Jane Crowe and Andrew and Tessa Scott continue to give us all their loyal and unwavering support for which we are truly grateful. 
As you can see - we’ve had our highs, lows, surprises, celebrations and many disappointments but I’m going to leave the last words to our very inspirational and courageous Captain Sir Tom Moore, who we sadly lost earlier this year - “Tomorrow will be a good day”. 
7. Stable Manager’s Report
As you can imagine it has been a very strange time for myself and the horses this past year.  I missed seeing you all on a weekly basis and the children but I do think the horses have enjoyed the break.  That being said, they have still needed attention throughout lockdown and I would like to thank my team for their dedication and hard work in helping me keep them all fit and healthy during this time.  Although we haven’t had many riders, and a large part of the year none at all, the horses have still had to be fed , shod, saddles checked, teeth done, etc, etc.  We have had 700 bales of hay this year, 200 more than usual, due to the weather.  We also bought two more ponies last summer and fortunately I had tack to fit them both so we didn’t have to buy any.  I hope when we start back in September they will both be working to support the team.  All the others are fit and well and enjoying the summer.

We have a great maintenance team who keep the Centre looking nice, picking up muck, repairing fencing, cutting hedges, strimming edges, repairing doors but we would love some help digging up the ragword which has gone mad all of a sudden.  If any of yu could spare an hour to help us please come and see me.  There will be a Pimms for you after!

We are very proud of our Centre and I always like to keep it looking nice and there is always something to do.  The stable roof is the next big job that needs doing.  The panels have split in most of the stables, letting in the rain and they need to be replaced.  I have had a couple of quotes and the cheapest is just over £12,000 plus VAT, but prices for materials are going up all the time.  It would make sense to get it done if possible in the summer break.  The panels are a concrete mix which are used for commercial premises and that’s what we have now.  There’s always something.  Thank you.
8.  Fundraising Report

There is no Fundraising Report but the Fundraising Accounts from 1st April 2020-31st March 2021 are available.  The Fundraising Chairman reported that as a consequence of the pandemic, income from fundraising is 50% down on the previous year; however Sponsor A Pony is doing well and we have been supported by donations from Stratford Hills Horse Trials, Polstead Village Shop and various raffles. We have received some donations for the Ball and also incurred some expenses but these will be rolled over to next year.
9.  Committee Retirement and Election

Under the terms of the Charities Constitution for Incorporated Limited Companies, all members of the Management Committee have to stand down each year (but are eligible for re-election).  All of them are happy to be re-elected. Patricia Bazley White proposed that the Management Committee be re-elected, seconded by Jan McKillop and carried unanimously.

10.  Election of Officers

Group Chairman –  Cherry Crawford proposed that Jan Derbyshire be re-elected as Group Chairman, seconded by Sally Nielsen and carried unanimously.

Group Treasurer –  Julia Shawe Taylor proposed that Sarah Rixon be re-elected as Group Treasurer, seconded by John Boreham and carried unanimously.

Group Secretary – Kate Sands proposed that Wendy Toogood be re-elected as Group Secretary, seconded by Patricia Bazley White and carried unanimously.

11.  Appointment of Auditor

Sarah Rixon proposed that Scrutton Bland of Ipswich be re-appointed as auditors, seconded by Cherry Crawford and carried unanimously.

12.  Any Other Business
1)  Presentations of the Long Service Awards.  I have a huge confession to make – I’m so very sorry – it wasn’t until last Thursday that I remembered them!  I’m missing a Margaret – I usually arrive on the night and Margaret hands them to me to sign and hand out!!  I think I’ve been let off my embarrassment a bit as well – as we can’t have them all here like our normal AGM, so I’ll read out the names and give a round of applause and we can present certificates at the Helpers’ Christmas Supper.
5 years – Denise Pinkerton, Christine England, Karen Lindley, Jon Bacon, Leslie Gillot, Alexandra Phipps, Vanessa Briggs and Sarah Chisnall

10 years – Chloe Lloyd, Kathy Herbig and Rob Southgate

15 years – Jan McKillop, Camilla White, Sue Barrow, John Boreham, Cherry Crawford and Martin Bundy

20 years – Sue Freeman and Linda Allen

2) The Ball is now 15th July 2021 - thank you to everyone for their donations of raffle prizes, auction prizes and sponsorship and happy to roll them over until next year and the many who have let us keep ticket money as they wan to come next year.
3)  Any fundraising events to announce?  The next event will be September and will send emails with details.

4) DBS report from Ruth.  The system that I use when dealing with your DBS applications is changing both for renewals and new applicants.  I will be contacting all the Coaches and Organisers at the beginning of term asking for some help; hopefully it will not be too time-consuming, so that we can start the new academic year knowing what we need to do as regards the paperwork. Hopefully by then I will have worked it out and will try to make it as easy as possible for everyone.

Many of us need to renew in 2021 and by September some will be overdue and so we need “to be on it” as they say.  It is easier for those who registered with the Update Service.
Safeguarding is very important and because I am only at the Centre one day a week I do need your assistance.

Thank you in advance and have a good summer.

5) Julia re First Aid Training on Monday – will be sending out email with details.   Organisers please draw Groups’ attention to MyRDA which has lots of information in the absence of training days.
6) Thank you from Ruth.  I find it hard to believe that it is time for the AGM again and apologies for not being with you in person.  As ever on behalf of all the riders, their families and carers I would like to say a very sincere and heartfelt thank you to each and every one of you for all your care and support of the Centre during the past year. Finally returning to riding at Easter, it ws like coming home, that great “feel good” factor was still here.  It was not going to be deterred by Covid 19 and all the extra work that has entailed, risk assessments, precautions and protocols all taken on board with the “Shelley Spirit”.

Many riders have not been able to return yet but nonetheless when they are able to, the Centre and its’ ethos is still here for them.  The miracle this year is not the riders making progress but all of you.  Thank you and God bless you all.

7) Jan highlighted the album on the Royal visit to the Centre for people to look through.
There being no other business the meeting ended at 8pm.

Signed………………………………………………………………..Company Chairman

Signed………………………………………………………………..Company Secretary

Date…………………………………………………………………..
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